

Qatar and Terror Finance Part I: Negligence

David Andrew Weinberg





Qatar and Terror Finance Part I: Negligence

David Andrew Weinberg

December 2014



A division of the FOUNDATION FOR DEFENSE OF DEMOCRACIES Washington, DC



Executive Summary

Qatar's performance in the fight against terror finance tests the notion that it is a reliable friend and ally. Despite its tiny size, Doha is now being described by some U.S. officials as the region's biggest source of private donations to radical groups in Syria and Iraq.¹ The U.S. government's top official for combating terror finance confirmed in October after visiting Qatar that they still "have more work to do" and that Qatari nationals under U.S. and U.N. sanctions on charges of terror finance currently enjoy legal impunity.² In September, a Western diplomat in Doha told the press that "there are eight to 12 key figures in Qatar raising millions of pounds for the jihadis," much of it going to al-Qaeda's Syrian affiliate the Nusra Front or even the Islamic State.³

Qatar's terror finance problem is the result of weak enforcement. It reflects a serious lack of political will and represents a grave threat to U.S. interests. This three-part report identifies over twenty individuals under U.S. or U.N. sanctions who have benefitted from some form of Qatari negligence or support. Frequently, the impact of those policies has had global spillover.

Qatar's historical legacy of negligence against terror finance stretches back over two decades. Doha

mishandled al-Qaeda's old guard in the lead-up to 9/11, making those events more rather than less likely. In recent months, there has been considerable focus on Abdulrahman al-Nuaymi, a Qatari national who has been blacklisted by the United States, United Nations, and European Union on charges of financing al-Qaeda.4 Reports indicate that Nuaymi is still a free man in Qatar, presumably because of his extensive ties to Doha's ruling elite.⁵ This report reveals new details about several other major Qatar-based terror finance cases over the past decade in which Doha's policies fell considerably short of full enforcement, allowing suspected terror financiers to continue their activities after coming under initial scrutiny. This report also explains why Qatar's mishandling of these cases cannot be attributed to a lack of institutional capacity or societal opposition but instead must be understood as willful negligence on the part of Qatari authorities.

Because of the sheer volume of material on Qatar's terror finance challenges, FDD's Center on Sanctions and Illicit Finance will release two additional documents after this one. Part Two takes a recent list of U.S. terror finance designations from September as a jumping off point for demonstrating how private terror finance networks linked to Qatar still appear to be intact.⁶ Part

^{1.} Robert Windrem, "Who's Funding ISIS? Wealthy Gulf 'Angel Investors,' Officials Say," *NBC News*, September 21, 2014. (http://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/isis-terror/whos-funding-isis-wealthy-gulf-angel-investors-officials-say-n208006)

^{2.} David S. Cohen, "Attacking ISIL's Financial Foundation," *Remarks at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, October 23, 2014. (Transcript provided by CQ Transcripts, LLC, accessed via Nexis)

^{3.} Andrew Gilligan, "The 'Club Med for Terrorists'," *The Telegraph*, September 27, 2014. (http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/qatar/11125897/The-Club-Medfor-terrorists.html)

^{4.} U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Designates Al-Qa'ida Supporters in Qatar and Yemen," December 18, 2013. (http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/pages/jl2249.aspx)

^{5.} Robert Mendick, "Al-Qaeda Terror Financier Worked for Qatari Government," *The Telegraph* (U.K.), October 12, 2014; (http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/11156327/Al-Qaeda-terror-financier-worked-for-Qatari-government.html) & David S. Cohen, "Attacking ISIL's Financial Foundation," *Remarks at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, October 23, 2014. (Transcript provided by CQ Transcripts, LLC, accessed via Nexis) 6. U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Designates Twelve Foreign Terrorist Fighter Facilitators,"



Three explains why it is up to Washington to change Doha's strategic calculus and reveals how sustained, high-level terror finance networks with links to Qatari territory have benefitted al-Qaeda or other terrorist groups in Syria, Gaza, Somalia, Yemen, Egypt, South Asia, and Iraq. The international community cannot successfully defeat terrorist groups such as the Islamic State, the Khorasan Group, and other manifestations of al-Qaeda's malevolent ideology until private terror finance of this sort is significantly curtailed.

Introduction

In his first international interview since ascending to power, Qatar's 34-year-old emir told CNN on September 25, 2014: "I know that in America and some countries they look at some movements as terrorist movements... But there are differences." Many observers assumed that he was referring to the Palestinian terrorist group Hamas, which a top Treasury official says Qatar has "openly financed" for years. But as this report will demonstrate, Hamas is just one of many extremist networks that benefit from Qatar-based financiers and lax Qatari enforcement.

It is certainly true that Qatari jets have provided symbolic participation in the airpower mission against the Islamic State. However, Qatar's representatives reportedly sat down to negotiate with terrorists from al-Qaeda and the Islamic State in September and still seem to be mediating between Lebanon and these groups on its border. Additionally, government officials from

September 24, 2014. (www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl2651.aspx)

both the West and regional countries accuse Doha of handing out ransoms to such organizations to the tune of tens of millions of dollars. ¹⁰ More broadly, Qatar's efforts to curb terror finance are woefully inadequate.

In September, Britain's *Telegraph* quoted a Western diplomat in Doha stating that "there are eight to 12 key figures in Qatar raising millions of pounds for the jihadis," much of it going to the Nusra Front or even the Islamic State. ¹¹ NBC News cited U.S. officials claiming that Qatar has eclipsed Saudi Arabia as the single biggest source of private donations to radical groups in Syria and Iraq such as the Islamic State. ¹² And after a visit to

the Beginning'," *Daily Star* (Lebanon), September 15, 2014; (http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Lebanon-News/2014/Sep-15/270692-negotiations-over-hostages-still-at-the-beginning. ashx#axzz3DOGvXqXf) & "IS Demands Release of Five Islamist Inmates in Return for Each Captive Serviceman," *Naharnet* (Lebanon), November 19, 2014; (http://www.naharnet.com/stories/en/155875) & "General Security Chief Denies Hostage Negotiator Quit," *Daily Star* (Lebanon), November 25, 2014. (http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Lebanon-News/2014/Nov-25/278794-general-security-chief-denies-hostage-mediator-quit. ashx#axzz3KDHsV72w)

10. "Qatar Emir Tells Saudi King He Met Terms To End GCC Rift: Gulf Source," Reuters, October 14, 2014; (http://news.yahoo. com/gatar-emir-tells-saudi-king-met-terms-end-122502953.html) & Rukmini Callimachi, "Paying Ransoms, Europe Bankrolls Qaeda Terror," The New York Times, July 29, 2014; (http://www. nytimes.com/2014/07/30/world/africa/ransoming-citizens-europebecomes-al-qaedas-patron.html? r=0) & Ellen Knickmeyer, "Al Qaeda-Linked Groups Increasingly Funded by Ransom," The Wall Street Journal, July 29, 2014; (http://online.wsj.com/articles/ ransom-fills-terrorist-coffers-1406637010) & Elizabeth Dickinson, "Terror Finance Worries May Curb Doha Kidnap Mediation," Monitor Global Outlook, August 1, 2014; (http://www. monitorglobaloutlook.com/Briefings/2014/08/Terror-financeworries-may-curb-Doha-kidnap-mediation) & "Report: UN Had Qatar Pay Off Al-Qaida Fighters for Release of Fiji Peacekeepers," Ha'aretz (Israel), October 11, 2014. (http://www.haaretz.com/ news/middle-east/1.620228)

^{7.} Mick Krever, "Qatar's Emir: We Don't Fund Terrorists," *CNN*, September 25, 2014 (http://www.cnn.com/2014/09/25/world/meast/qatar-emir/)

^{8.} David S. Cohen, "Confronting New Threats in Terrorist Financing," *Remarks at the Center for a New American Security*, March 4, 2014. (http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/pages/jl2308.aspx)

^{9.} Hussein Dakroub, "Negotiations over Hostages 'Still at

^{11.} Andrew Gilligan, "The 'Club Med for Terrorists'," *The Telegraph* (U.K.), September 27, 2014. (http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/qatar/11125897/The-Club-Med-for-terrorists.html)

^{12.} Robert Windrem, "Who's Funding ISIS? Wealthy Gulf



Doha, the U.S. Treasury Department's Under Secretary for Terrorism and Financial Intelligence David Cohen declared that Qatar and Kuwait "still have more work to do" if they do not want to be considered "permissive jurisdictions for terrorist financing." He also revealed that "there are U.S. and U.N.-designated terrorist financiers in Qatar that have not been acted against under Qatari law." 14

With every important case of suspected terror finance involving a Qatari national in past years, the government in Doha has refused to effectively crack down. The current crop of terror financiers appear to be operating with similar impunity.

Cohen indicated that one of these individuals is Abdulrahman bin Omeir al-Nuaymi, whom Washington sanctioned last December on charges of funding al-Qaeda in several different countries for over a decade. The U.S. even alleged that he had at one time funded the Islamic State's forerunner, al-Qaeda in Iraq, with \$2 million a month. Yet Qatar's negligence

goes back farther than that, extending back for over two decades. Indeed, with every important case of suspected terror finance involving a Qatari national in past years, the government in Doha has refused to effectively crack down. The current crop of terror financiers appear to be operating with similar impunity.

Abdulrahman al-Nuaymi

In December of 2013, the United States imposed targeted financial sanctions on a prominent Qatari national named Abdulrahman al-Nuaymi.¹⁷ The Treasury designated Nuaymi as a "Specially Designated Terrorist" under Executive Order 13224, which authorizes the freezing of U.S. assets of individuals who "assist in, sponsor, or provide financial, material, or technological support" for terrorist acts or organizations.¹⁸

When the U.S. government announces the designation of individuals or organizations of this sort, Treasury typically issues a press release to explain its reasoning based on vetted and declassified intelligence. The U.S. announcement of Nuaymi's designation alleged that he transferred millions of dollars over a decade to al-Qaeda affiliates in Iraq, Syria, Somalia, and Yemen.¹⁹ It also stated that he funded Asbat al-Ansar, a Lebanese terrorist group associated with al-Qaeda and blacklisted in 2001, and that he once provided \$2 million a month to IS's forerunner, al-Qaeda in Iraq. The release

^{&#}x27;Angel Investors,' Officials Say," *NBC News*, September 21, 2014. (http://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/isis-terror/whos-funding-isis-wealthy-gulf-angel-investors-officials-say-n208006)

^{13.} David S. Cohen, "Attacking ISIL's Financial Foundation," *Remarks at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, October 23, 2014. (Transcript provided by CQ Transcripts, LLC, accessed via Nexis)

^{14.} David S. Cohen, "Attacking ISIL's Financial Foundation," *Remarks at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, October 23, 2014. (Transcript provided by CQ Transcripts, LLC, accessed via Nexis)

^{15.} David S. Cohen, "Attacking ISIL's Financial Foundation," *Remarks at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, October 23, 2014; (Transcript provided by CQ Transcripts, LLC, accessed via Nexis) & U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Designates Al-Qa'ida Supporters in Qatar and Yemen," December 18, 2013. (http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/pages/jl2249.aspx)

^{16.} U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Designates Al-Qa'ida Supporters in Qatar and Yemen,"

December 18, 2013. (http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/pages/jl2249.aspx)

^{17.} U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Designates Al-Qa'ida Supporters in Qatar and Yemen," December 18, 2013. (http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/pages/jl2249.aspx)

^{18.} U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Executive Order 13224," (http://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/programs/documents/terror.pdf)

^{19.} U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Designates Al-Qa'ida Supporters in Qatar and Yemen," December 18, 2013. (http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/pages/jl2249.aspx)



indicated that he recently provided \$600,000 and intended to send another \$50,000 to Abu Khaled al-Suri, described as al-Qaeda leader Ayman Zawahiri's emissary in Syria. Finally, it stated that at one point he provided \$250,000 to leaders of the Somali terrorist group al-Shabaab, including one individual who was personally subject to international terrorism sanctions by the United Nations.

Following Washington's lead in 2014, Nuaymi was also blacklisted by the U.N. (September 23), Turkey (September 30), European Union (October 8), and United Kingdom (October 9).²⁰ Prior to his American designation, Nuaymi was also reportedly banned from travel to Saudi Arabia for unknown reasons.²¹

Since the designation, Qatari authorities have given little public indication that they take Nuaymi's case seriously. He was in Istanbul at the time of the designations but within a matter of days returned to Doha, where he held a press conference at the Arab Center for Research and Policy Studies, a state-funded think tank considered close to the regime.²² At that

20. "The List Established and Maintained by the Al-Qaida Sanctions Committee with Respect to Individuals, Groups, Undertaking and Other Entities Associated with Al-Qaida," *United Nations Website*, October 28, 2014; (http://www.un.org/sc/committees/1267/AQList.htm) & "Turkey Adds More Than a Dozen Names to al-Qaeda List," *Hurriyet Daily News* (Turkey), October 1, 2014; (http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkey-adds-more-than-a-dozen-names-to-al-qaeda-list.aspx?pageID=238&nID=72407&NewsCatID=338) & David Brown, "Qatari Businessman's Accounts Frozen Over al-Qaeda Links," *The Times* (U.K.), October 20, 2014; (http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/news/uk/crime/article4241328.ece) & "Consolidated List of Financial Sanctions Targets in the UK," *Her Majesty's Treasury Website*, May 11, 2014. (http://hmt-sanctions.s3.amazonaws.com/sanctionsconlist.htm)

21. Eli Lake, "Terrorists for Human Rights," *The Daily Beast*, December 20, 2013. (http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2013/12/20/terrorists-for-human-rights.html)
22. Simeon Kerr, "US Sanctions Prominent Rights Activist for Alleged al-Qaeda Links," *The Financial Times* (U.K.), December 20, 2013; (http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/4f6bd02a-68f2-11e3-

event, he professed his innocence, bragging that he would not suffer any criminal or legal penalties over the designation and insisting local authorities would take his side.²³ Even after Nuaymi's U.N. designation in September 2014, a Twitter account identified as his has remained active.²⁴ The following month, Robert Mendick of the *Sunday Telegraph* confirmed that Nuaymi was in Doha but still had not been arrested.²⁵ In late October, the U.S. Treasury Department's Under Secretary for Terrorism and Financial Intelligence David Cohen stated that Nuaymi was among the "residents in Qatar" who "have not been acted against under Qatari law."²⁶

Given that Doha is a member of the military coalition against IS, questions remain as to why Qatari authorities would decline to charge or arrest a senior alleged financier of the group. In this regard, Nuaymi's personal history – and his relationship with Qatar's Al Thani regime – may be instructive. Over the years, he

bb3e-00144feabdc0.html#axzz3GnD0c82m) & ".توثيق 1000 حالة قتل خارج القانون برابعة العدوية" Al Raya (Qatar), December 24, 2013. (http://www.raya.com/ news/pages/006f8f55-e8ef-4499-b91b-fc809c9021b9) For the Center's state funding, see: Mohammed Daraghmeh, "At Parley, Palestinians Cite Lack of Shared Vision," Associated Press, December 12, 2013. (http://news.yahoo.com/parleypalestinians-cite-lack-shared-vision-175556662.html) بتوثيق 1000 حالة قتل خارج القانون برابعة العدوية". 23. ", توثيق 1000 حالة قتل خارج القانون برابعة العدوية December 24, 2013. (http://www.raya.com/news/ pages/006f8f55-e8ef-4499-b91b-fc809c9021b9) 24. Eli Lake, "Terrorists for Human Rights," The Daily Beast, December 20, 2013; (http://www.thedailybeast.com/ articles/2013/12/20/terrorists-for-human-rights.html) & @binomeir, Twitter, accessed November 24, 2014. (http://www. twitter.com/binomeir) 25. Robert Mendick, "Al-Qaeda Terror Financier Worked for Qatari Government," The Telegraph (UK), October 12, 2014. (http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/11156327/Al-Qaeda-terrorfinancier-worked-for-Qatari-government.html) 26. David S. Cohen, "Attacking ISIL's Financial Foundation," Remarks at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 23, 2014. (Transcript provided by CQ Transcripts,

LLC, accessed via Nexis)



has been a critic of the regime as well as a recipient of its largesse, playing a senior leadership role in institutions considered close to the regime. In short, Nuaymi has many connections to the ruling elite.



Abdulrahman al-Nuaymi

Yet Qatari authorities had no qualms about imprisoning Nuaymi in the past simply for exercising his right to free speech. When he was an employee of Qatar's Education Ministry, he was arrested on June 16, 1998 and held for nearly three years without trial for submitting a petition to Qatar's appointed legislative council that criticized the role of women in society, including the emir's wife.²⁷ His petition, which warned that "un-Islamic mingling of the sexes" would lead to women "turning into men," was also signed by three members of the royal family.²⁸

27. Some reports suggest he was arrested again for three years in 2009, but the terms of that supposed arrest are oddly similar to his first arrest (the same length of time, also for petitioning the shura council in opposition to coeducation). Further, conflicting accounts suggest he was actually still out of jail in 2010. "Al Nuaimi Was Promoting Brotherhood Ideals," Gulf News (UAE), December 19, 2013; (http://gulfnews.com/news/gulf/ gatar/al-nuaimi-was-promoting-brotherhood-ideals-1.1268824) & "Sheikh Dhari: Occupation Seeks To Keep Iraq Weak and Powerless," Association of Muslim Scholars in Iraq, June 27, 2010. (http://www.heyetnet.org/eng/amsinews/5517-sheikh-dharioccupation-seeks-to-keep-iraq-weak-and-powerless-.html) 28. U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, "Qatar: Country Reports on Human Rights Practices," March 4, 2002; (http://www.state. gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2001/nea/8292.htm) & "Scholar Who Scolded Government is Freed," The Chicago Tribune, April 9, 2001. (http://articles.chicagotribune.com/2001-04-09/ news/0104090202 1 khalifa-al-thani-emir-qatari)

According to the State Department, Nuaymi's arrest was ordered by the emir himself.²⁹ He was later pardoned by the emir and released in March or April of 2001, after Islamist activists in Britain mounted demonstrations for his release.³⁰ When he was set free, the emir reportedly received Nuaymi in person, "describing him as an old friend who was directly responsible for arranging Sheikh Hamad bin Khalifa Al Thani's meetings with men of Islamic political thought," including Abdulmajeed al-Zindani, the head of Yemen's Muslim Brotherhood and a former mentor to bin Laden, as well as Hamas founder Ahmed Yassin.³¹ Today Zindani is on the U.N.'s al-Qaeda Sanctions Committee list; Hamas is sanctioned for terrorism by the United States and European Union.

According to Nuaymi's résumé on Qatar University's website, the school gave him a promotion the year after his release from prison.³² The university was founded by the country's emir in 1973 and is supported heavily

29. U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, "Qatar: Country Reports on Human Rights Practices," February 23, 2001. (http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2000/nea/815.htm)

30. U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, "Qatar: Country Reports on Human Rights Practices," March 4, 2002; (http://www.state. gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2001/nea/8292.htm) & "Scholar Who Scolded Government is Freed," The Chicago Tribune, April 9, 2001; (http://articles.chicagotribune.com/2001-04-09/ news/0104090202 1 khalifa-al-thani-emir-qatari) & ",قطر: الافراج عن معارض لمنح المرأة حقوقها السياسية" Al Jazeera (Qatar), April 8, 2001; (http://goo.gl/0UFZGG) & "Detained Qatari Islamist Opposition Figure Released," Al Bawaba (Jordan), April 9, 2001. (http://www.albawaba.com/ news/detained-gatari-islamist-opposition-figure-released) ", الديمقر اطية و الليبر اليه في الممارسة ألسياسية لدولة قطر "، 31. Fathi Affii, Al-Mustaqbal Al-Arabi (Lebanon), no. 298, December 2003, p. 60. See also Rama Alkhadra et. al., "قائمة الإمارات للإرهاب: 1. التنظيم الدولي للإخوان وتفرعاته" (http://goo.gl/SPGsox)" 24.ae 16 November 2014 32. "سيرة ذاتية مختصرة لاعضاء هيئة التدريس," Qatar University Website, accessed November 7, 2014. (http://www.qu.edu.ga/ artssciences/humanities/documents/cvs/del/AbdlRahman Alnoimi_CV_2008.pdf)



by the state.³³ Sometime between then and 2004, he was appointed president of the Arab Center for Research and Policy Studies (ACRPS), which is close to the regime and believed to be funded by the state.³⁴ The organization's current general director, Azmi Bishara, was granted Qatari citizenship after fleeing his native Israel under suspicion of selling state secrets to Hezbollah; he now is described as a "court intellectual in Doha" who advises the ruler on Syria, Libya, and Palestinian affairs.³⁵ Both Bishara and Nuaymi have hosted senior Hamas leaders such as Khaled Meshal to speak at ACRPS events.³⁶ When, Nuaymi held a press conference to profess his innocence after being sanctioned by the United States, he convened the event at ACRPS.³⁷

33. "Our History," *Qatar University Website*, July 2, 2014; (http://www.qu.edu.qa/theuniversity/history.php) & Mehran Kamrava, "Royal Factionalism and Political Liberalization in Qatar," *Middle East Journal*, Summer 2009, page 410. (http://www18.georgetown.edu/data/people/mk556/publication-43121.pdf)

34. The think tank is also sometimes described as the Arab Center for Studies. Mohammad Daraghmeh, "At Parley, Palestinians Cite Lack of Shared Vision," *Associated Press*, December 12, 2013; (http://news.yahoo.com/parley-palestinianscite-lack-shared-vision-175556662.html) & "Arab Centre for Research and Policy Studies to Hold Annual Meet," *The Peninsula* (Qatar), March 18, 2012. (http://thepeninsulaqatar.com/news/qatar/187481/arab-centre-for-research-and-policy-studies-to-hold-annual-meet)

35. Roula Khalaf & Abigal Fielding-Smith, "How Qatar Seized Control of the Syrian Revolution," *The Financial Times* (UK), May 17, 2013. (http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/2/f2d9bbc8-bdbc-11e2-890a-00144feab7de.html)

36. Mohammad Daraghmeh, "At Parley, Palestinians Cite Lack of Shared Vision," *Associated Press*, December 12, 2013; (http://news.yahoo.com/parley-palestinians-cite-lack-shared-vision-175556662.html) &

"المؤتمر الرابع للمقاطعة الخليجية بالدوحة اليوم"," Al Jazeera (Qatar) December 28, 2004. (http://www.aljazeera.net/home/print/f6451603-4dff-4ca1-9c10-122741d17432/b0758d46-1bc4-434d-ae7f-3cc13a4bb3e8)

37. "بَوثِيقَ 1000 حالةَ قتل خارج القانون برابعة العدوية" Al Raya (Qatar), December 24, 2013. (http://www.raya.com/news/pages/006f8f55-e8ef-4499-b91b-fc809c9021b9)

Nuaymi also used his think tank position to launch an NGO called the Global Anti-Aggression Coalition (GAAC).³⁸ The group maintains it is nonviolent, though it has convened conferences to support the "resistance" in Iraq, Somalia, and Gaza and aspired to hold a similar event on Afghanistan.³⁹ Under Nuyami's leadership, the GAAC issued a 2009 document pledging to support the Iraqi "resistance" against foreign occupiers (ACRPS was one of its signatories).⁴⁰ In 2010, Nuaymi spoke at a GAAC summit focused on "resistance until victory" alongside Harith Dhari, an Iraqi Sunni designated by the U.S. in 2008 on charges of financing al-Qaeda in Iraq.⁴¹

Nuaymi issued a GAAC statement from Doha in 2008 advocating "resistance in all its forms" against Israel, and the group's 2009 Gaza conference pledged victory through jihad. 42 Also in 2009, Nuaymi endorsed an even more extreme position by signing onto a petition alongside radical Gulf-based clerics such as Nabil al-Awadhi and Wagdy Ghoneim that accused the Egyptian government of apostasy for cooperating with Israel, authorized "jihad"

^{38. &}quot;تكريم المتطوعين في المؤتمر التأسيسي للحملة العالمية لمقاومة العدوان، "Al Raya (Qatar), December 5, 2005. (http://www.raya.com/news/pages/abc9265a-e39a-4f12-8a46-96b6b633f842)

^{39. &}quot;Nuaymi: Resistance is the Only Option," *Association of Muslims Scholars in Iraq*, March 22, 2010. (http://www.heyetnet.org/eng/meetings/5340-al-nuaymiresistance-is-the-)

^{40. &}quot;ميثاق القوى العربية لدعم المقاومة العراقية," Convention to Support Iraqi Resistance Website, accessed November 4, 2014. (http://moqconf.qawim.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=79&Itemid=150)

^{41. &}quot;برنامج المؤتمر", "Convention to Support Iraqi Resistance Website, accessed November 4, 2014. (http://moqconf.qawim.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=78&Itemid=148)

^{42.} Steven G. Merley, "Turkey, the Global Muslim Brotherhood, and the Gaza Flotilla," *Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs*, 2011, page 66; (http://www.jcpa.org/text/Turkey_Muslim_Brotherhood.pdf) &

مؤتمر صحفي للأمانة العامة للحملة العالمية لمقاومة العدوان حول" مؤتمر صحفي للأمانة العامة للحملة العالمية وكالمتارغزة , حصارغزة , حصارغزة

⁽http://ar.qawim.net/index.php?option=com_content&task=view &id=1913&Itemid=1323)



in all of Palestine," and instructed Muslims to kill all the Jews there and seize their property.⁴³

GAAC's Somalia conference in 2007 also took place under Nuaymi's supervision and included leaders of Somalia's now-defunct Islamic Courts Union, whose so-called "jihad" received the blessing of al-Qaeda. ⁴⁴ According to U.S. officials, the event in Doha had at least "the tacit blessing" of the Qatari government. ⁴⁵ Upon Nuaymi's designation in December, the GAAC released a statement rejecting the measure as part of America's "wars against Islam and Muslims." ⁴⁶

In 2004, Nuaymi also co-founded a rights group named Alkarama ("dignity") in Geneva. Nuaymi served as president of its board until his 2013 U.S. designation.⁴⁷ He is still listed as one of Alkarama's "founding members."⁴⁸ His replacement, a Qatari businessman named Khalifa Rabaan, also appears to have been a longtime member of the GAAC board.⁴⁹ An individual described as Alkarama's top official in Yemen, who was designated in December 2013 alongside Nuaymi,

100 من العلماء والمشايخ من 15 دولة يصدرون قبل 5 سنوات بيانا في" .43 Mokhtsar, "حكم مظاهرة اليهود على المسلمين في غزة January 14, 2009 (http://www.almokhtsar.com/node/9306) 44. Bill Roggio, "The Rise & Fall of Somalia's Islamic Courts: An Online History," The Long War Journal, January 4, 2007. (http://www. longwarjournal.org/archives/2007/01/the rise fall of som.php) 45. "Somalis Meet in Qatar, Reject Reconciliation Conference," Wikileaks, July 5, 2007. (http://www.wikileaks.org/plusd/ cables/07DOHA709 a.html) 46. "كلنا عبد الرحمن النعيمي – بيان," Qawim.net, December 23, 2013. (http://ar.gawim.net/index.php?option=com_content&tas k=view&id=8486&Itemid=1323) 47. Eli Lake, "Terrorists for Human Rights," The Daily Beast, December 20, 2013. (http://www.thedailybeast.com/ articles/2013/12/20/terrorists-for-human-rights.html) 48. "Alkarama's Board and Staff Members," Alkarama website, accessed November 24, 2014. (http://en.alkarama.org/our-people) 49. "Alkarama's Board and Staff Members," Alkarama Website, accessed November 4, 2014; (http://en.alkarama.org/our-people) & "مجلس أمناء الحملة" Oawim.net, March 17, 2006. (http://ar.gawim.net/index.php?option=com_content&task=view &id=201&Itemid=34)

was accused by the U.S. of having served as al-Qaeda's acting emir for Yemen's Bayda Province.⁵⁰

Nuaymi held prominent roles in several other Qatari organizations as well, which also highlight his ties to the Qatari elite. These include his role as a founding board member of the Eid bin Mohammed Al Thani Charitable Association, a past board member of Qatar Islamic Bank, and past president of the Qatar Football Association. In 2010, the Qatar Olympic Committee even gave Nuaymi a lifetime achievement award for his contributions to sport.⁵¹ The Olympic Committee's president at the time was Tamim, the current emir.⁵² The Eid bin Mohammed Al Thani Charitable Association has been described as "probably the biggest and most influential activist Salafi-controlled relief organization in the world."⁵³ Israel banned the charity in 2008 for allegedly funding Hamas.⁵⁴ One of the group's officials

^{50.} Joby Warrick & Tik Root, "Islamic Charity Officials Gave Millions to al-Qaeda, U.S. Says," The Washington Post, December 22, 2013; (http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/nationalsecurity/islamic-charity-officials-gave-millions-to-al-qaeda-ussays/2013/12/22/e0c53ad6-69b8-11e3-a0b9-249bbb34602c story.html) & Alana Goodman, "Group Run By Al Qaeda Terrorist Invited To Brief Dems on Drone Policy," The Washington Times, January 6, 2014; (http://www.washingtontimes.com/ news/2014/jan/6/group-run-al-gaeda-terrorist-invited-brief-demsdr/?page=all) & Eli Lake, "Terrorists for Human Rights," The Daily Beast, December 20, 2013. (http://www.thedailybeast.com/ articles/2013/12/20/terrorists-for-human-rights.html) 51. "الشيخ حمد بن ثامر شخصية الموسم الرياضية" Al Raya (Qatar), May 23, 2010. (http://www.raya.com/home/print/f6451603-4dff-4ca1-9c10-122741d17432/79f2940a-f4e0-4662-b870c43cd3cf4542)

^{52. &}quot;HH Sheikh Tamim Bin Hamad al-Thani," Official Website of the Olympic Movement, accessed November 4, 2014. (www.olympic.org/hh-sheikh-tamim-bin-hamad-al-thani)
53. "الشيخ حمد بن ثامر شخصية الموسم الرياضية" Al Raya (Qatar),
May 23, 2010. (http://www.raya.com/home/print/f6451603-4dff-4ca1-9c10-122741d17432/79f2940a-f4e0-4662-b870-c43cd3cf4542) & Zoltan Pall, "Kuwaiti Salafism and its
Growing Influence in the Levant," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, May 2014. (www.carnegieendowment.org/files/kuwaiti salafists.pdf)

^{54.} Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Press Release, "Defense



was photographed with Hamas leader Ismail Haniyah as recently as last year and frequently posts material on social media glorifying Hamas's military wing.55

U.S. officials noted in 2007 that Nuaymi was "closely watched because of his hard-line tendencies."56 The Treasury Department alleges that he has funded al-Qaeda since at least 2003.⁵⁷ Nevertheless, while even Turkey and the United Nations have sanctioned Nuaymi on such charges, Doha refuses to arrest him, a choice that speaks volumes about its priorities on terror finance.

Al-Qaeda's Old Guard

Qatar's Persian Gulf rival Saudi Arabia bears significant responsibility for the events leading to 9/11. The

Minister Signs Order Banning Hamas-Affiliated Charitable Organizations," July 7, 2008. (www.mfa.gov.il/mfa/ pressroom/2008/pages/defense%20minister%20signs%20 order%20banning%20hamas-affiliated%20charitable%20 organizations%207-jul-2008.aspx)

55. @abumoha25853380,

لقاء مع الاخ اسماعيل هنية في فندق شيرتون الدوحة يوم الاثنين لقاء خاص عن" غزة السطين هنية "," Twitter, April 24, 2013;

(https://twitter.com/abumoha25853380/

status/326975436175327233) @abumoha25853380,

مؤسس حركة حماس# الشيخ أحمد# ياسين مشلول ويقود جناحها العسكري محمد# " ",الضيف مشلول تهزم اقوى جيش في العالم تعلمي يا امتى في مدرسة العزة في "غزة# Twitter, July 30, 2014; (https://twitter.com/abumoha25853380/ status/494593800627441664) @abumoha25853380, غزة# http://youtu.be/9n5-3CYJKf4 كتائب القسام تعرض'

" تقرير ا ميدانيا حول سير العمليات حتى فلسطين الكتائب القسام التسام التس Twitter, July 26, 2014; (https://twitter.com/abumoha25853380/

status/493181095609786368) @abumoha25853380,

شاهدوا مقطع "قناص غزة بانتظاركم" الذي أرسله "كتائب "القسام بالأمس تهديدا" #لجنود الاحتلال لو قاموا باجتياح غزة# فلسطين," Twitter, July 13, 2014. (https://twitter.com/abumoha25853380/

status/488311085796061184)

56. "Somalis Meet in Qatar, Reject Reconciliation Conference," Wikileaks, July 5, 2007. (http://www.wikileaks.org/plusd/ cables/07DOHA709 a.html)

57. U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Designates Al-Qa'ida Supporters in Qatar and Yemen," December 18, 2013. (http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/pressreleases/pages/jl2249.aspx)

9/11 Commission called out Riyadh in its report for encouraging religious extremism and failing to provide effective oversight of Islamic charities; 28 redacted pages reportedly hit certain Saudi officials even harder for their ties to the hijackers.⁵⁸ Yet Qatar also bears some responsibility in this regard. Doha's missteps in handling al-Qaeda's old guard made the events of 9/11 more likely and helped enable the organization to become the global menace that it is today.

Osama bin Laden's former business agent Jamal Ahmed al-Fadl defected to the U.S. in 1996 and testified that bin Laden told him around 1993 that the semi-official Qatar Charitable Society (QCS) - now Qatar Charity - was one of the organization's main sources of funding from institutions.⁵⁹ Fadl also alleged that QCS's director at the time was a fellow member of al-Qaeda who provided travel documents and funds, including paying fighters in Eritrea and providing \$20,000 for an attack out of Sudan.60 In 2008, an interagency U.S. task force privately categorized

58. National Commission on Terrorist Attacks, The 9/11 Commission Report: Final Report of the National Commission on Terrorist Attacks upon the United States, (New York: W. W. Norton & Company, 2011), inter alia pages 371-374; & Lawrence Wright, "The Twenty-Eight Pages," The New Yorker, September 9, 2014. (http://www.newyorker.com/news/dailycomment/twenty-eight-pages)

59. National Commission on Terrorist Attacks, The 9/11 Commission Report: Final Report of the National Commission on Terrorist Attacks upon the United States, (New York: W. W. Norton & Company, 2011), page 62. & United States District Court Northern District of Illinois Eastern Division, "Government's Evidentiary Proffer Supporting the Admissibility of Coconspirator Statements," United States of America v. Enaam M. Arnaout, No. 02 CR 892. (http://fl1.findlaw.com/news.findlaw.com/ hdocs/docs/bif/usarnaout10603prof.pdf) & Matthew Epstein & Evan Kohlmann, "Progress Since 9/11: The Effectiveness of U.S. Anti-Terrorist Financing Efforts," Testimony before the House Committee on Financial Services Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations, March 11, 2003. (financialservices.house.gov/media/ pdf/031103me.pdf)

60. United States District Court Southern District of New York, "United States of America v. Usama Bin Laden, et. al., S(7) 98 Cr. 1023," February 6, 2001, pages 329 and 330; (news.findlaw. com/cnn/docs/binladen/binladen20601tt.pdf)



Qatar Charity as a "terrorism support entity" worth monitoring because it had previously "demonstrated intent and willingness" to provide financial or operational support to terrorist organizations.⁶¹

According to the U.S. Defense Department, al-Qaeda operative Khalid Sheikh Mohammed (KSM) moved to Qatar in 1993 at the suggestion of its Minister of Islamic Affairs and Endowments, Abdullah bin Khalid bin Hamad Al Thani, a prominent member of the royal family.⁶² KSM, who fought in Afghanistan alongside Osama bin Laden, Ayman Zawahiri, and Abdullah Azzam, found employment at Qatar's Ministry of Electricity and Water. KSM would go on to become the mastermind of 9/11 and numerous other al-Qaeda attacks.⁶³

According to the 9/11 Commission report, KSM provided financial support to the Bosnian jihad in 1992 shortly before arriving in Qatar and wired money from Qatari territory to his nephew Ramzi Yousef for use in the 1993 World Trade Center bombing.⁶⁴ KSM also planned al-Qaeda's 1994-95 "Operation Bojinka" to blow up airliners from the Philippines and allegedly received funding from Abdullah bin Khalid Al Thani to fight in the Bosnian jihad in 1995.⁶⁵ Former CIA

official Robert Baer writes that in the 1990s "Qatar was hosting ten al Qaeda terrorists now on the mostwanted list." According to the *New York Times*, Al Thani was "believed to have harbored as many as 100 Arab extremists – including many veterans of fighting in Afghanistan – on his farm in Qatar," a group that reportedly included KSM. Former U.S. counterterrorism czar Richard Clarke has said that Al Thani was "using his personal money and ministry money to transfer to Al Qaeda front groups." Former U.S. officials also suggest Abdullah bin Khalid Al Thani "harbored other Al-Qaeda leaders as they passed through Qatar, at times providing them with a place to stay, false documents and other services."

The U.S. repeatedly asked Qatar's foreign minister, Hamad bin Jassim Al Thani, for permission to arrest KSM, but permission was slow in coming.⁷⁰ Qatari officials assured Washington that KSM was under surveillance,⁷¹

^{61. &}quot;Qatar Commits USD 40 Million for UN Operations in Gaza," *Wikileaks*, March 12, 2009. (www.wikileaks.org/cable/2009/05/09DOHA314.html)

^{62. &}quot;The Guantanamo Docket: Khalid Shaikh Mohammed," *The New York Times*, May 31, 2014. (projects.nytimes.com/guantanamo/detainees/10024-khalid-shaikh-mohammed/documents/11)
63. Terry McDermott, Josh Meyer & Patrick J. McDonnell, "The

^{63.} Terry McDermott, Josh Meyer & Patrick J. McDonnell, "The Plots and Designs of Al Qaeda's Engineer," *Los Angeles Times*, December 22, 2002. (articles.latimes.com/print/2002/dec/22/world/fg-ksm22)

^{64.} National Commission on Terrorist Attacks, *The 9/11 Commission Report: Final Report of the National Commission on Terrorist Attacks upon the United States*, (New York: W. W. Norton & Company, 2011), page 147.

^{65.} National Commission on Terrorist Attacks, *The 9/11 Commission Report: Final Report of the National Commission on Terrorist Attacks upon the United States*, (New York: W. W. Norton & Company, 2011), pages 147 and 488.

^{66.} Robert Baer, *Sleeping with the Devil: How Washington Sold Our Soul for Saudi Crude*, (Santa Barbara, California: Three Rivers Press, 2004), page 18.

^{67.} James Risen & David Johnston, "Threats and Responses: Counterterrorism; Qaeda Aide Slipped Away Long Before Sept. 11 Attack," The New York Times, March 8, 2003; (www.nytimes. com/2003/03/08/world/threats-responses-counterterrorism-gaedaaide-slipped-away-long-before-sept-11.html?pagewanted=all) & Josh Meyer & John Goetz, "Qatar's Security Chief Suspected of Having Ties to Al Qaeda," Los Angeles Times, March 28, 2003; (articles.latimes.com/2003/mar/28/news/war-gatar28) & Terry McDermott, Josh Meyer & Patrick J. McDonnell, "The Plots and Designs of Al Qaeda's Engineer," Los Angeles Times, December 22, 2002. (articles.latimes.com/print/2002/dec/22/world/fg-ksm22) 68. Josh Meyer & John Goetz, "Qatar's Security Chief Suspected of Having Ties to Al Qaeda," Los Angeles Times, March 28, 2003. (articles.latimes.com/2003/mar/28/news/war-gatar28) 69. Josh Meyer & John Goetz, "Qatar's Security Chief Suspected of Having Ties to Al Qaeda," Los Angeles Times, March 28, 2003. (articles.latimes.com/2003/mar/28/news/war-gatar28) 70. James Risen & David Johnston, "Threats and Responses: Counterterrorism; Qaeda Aide Slipped Away Long Before Sept. 11 Attack," The New York Times, March 8, 2003. (www.nytimes. com/2003/03/08/world/threats-responses-counterterrorism-gaedaaide-slipped-away-long-before-sept-11.html?pagewanted=all) 71. Steven Strasser & Craig R. Whitney, The 9/11 Investigations:



yet by the time the U.S. received permission for a raid in early 1996, he was no longer in the country. ABC News quoted American intelligence officials indicating that Qatari minister Abdullah bin Khalid Al Thani had tipped off KSM,⁷² and that KSM left the country with a passport provided by the Qatari government on a private jet.⁷³ According to Baer, al-Qaeda leaders such as Zawahiri and al-Qaeda military chief Mohammed Atif may also have received blank Qatari passports.⁷⁴

Abdullah bin Khalid Al Thani got away with a slap on the wrist, briefly confined to house arrest, but in 1996 he was promoted to Minister of State for Internal Affairs. ⁷⁵ He then received another promotion in 2001 to Interior Minister (a position he held until 2013) and also served as a member of Qatar's Family Council, the body formally responsible for approving the elevation of Tamim to emir last year. ⁷⁶ Early this year, when Abdullah bin Khalid

Staff Reports of the 9/11 Commission: Excerpts from the House-Senate Joint Inquiry Report on 9/11: Testimony from Fourteen Key Witnesses, Including Richard Clarke, George Tenet, and Condoleezza Rice, (Cambridge, Massachussetts: PublicAffairs LLC, 2004), page 61. 72. Brian Ross & David Scott, "Qatari Royal Family Linked to Al Qaeda," ABC News, February 7, 2003. (abcnews.go.com/WNT/story?id=129838) 73. Brian Ross & David Scott, "Qatari Royal Family Linked to Al Qaeda," ABC News, February 7, 2003; (abcnews.go.com/WNT/story?id=129838) & Mark Huband, "The CEO of al-Qaeda: Khalid Sheikh Mohammed," The Financial Times (U.K.), February 14, 2003. (www.markhuband.com/the-ceo-of-al-qaeda-khalid-sheikh-mohammed/)

74. Terry McDermott, "The Plot," Los Angeles Times, September 1, 2002. (articles.latimes.com/print/2002/sep/01/nation/na-plot-1) 75. Josh Meyer & John Goetz, "Qatar's Security Chief Suspected of Having Ties to Al Qaeda," Los Angeles Times, March 28, 2003; (articles.latimes.com/2003/mar/28/news/war-qatar28) & Daveed Gartenstein-Ross & Luke Lischin, "Qatari Foreign Policy and Islamist Violent Non-State Actors," Allies, Adversaries & Enemies: America's Increasingly Complex Alliances, (Washington, D.C.: FDD Press, 2014), page 79.

76. "His Excellency Sheikh Abdullah Bin Khalid Al-Thani," *State of Qatar Ministry of the Interior*, accessed November 4, 2014; (www.moi. gov.qa/site/english/aboutmoi/MOI Minister.html) & "Chiefs of State and Cabinet Members of Foreign Governments: A Directory," *CIA Website*, June 2013, page 82. (https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/world-leaders-1/pdfs/2013/June2013ChiefsDirectory.pdf)

Al Thani's son got married, he threw his son a party attended by former emir Hamad bin Khalifa Al Thani, who posed for family pictures together and apparently sat alongside Abdullah during the ceremony.⁷⁷

Al-Qaeda's early relationship with Qatari royals may extend further. A letter submitted by the Defense Department to Congress in 2003 cited reports that "Bin Laden visited Doha, Qatar (17-19 Jan. 1996), staying at the residence of a member of the Qatari ruling family. He discussed the successful movement of explosives into Saudi Arabia, and operations targeted against U.S. and U.K. interests in Dammam, Dharan, and Khobar." U.S. officials have also cited intelligence reports stating that from 1996 to 2000 Osama bin Laden visited Abdullah bin Khalid in Qatar twice. Saudi intelligence, which understandably may have an axe to grind with Qatar, claimed that KSM spent two weeks sheltering in Qatar in 2001 after the 9/11 attacks "with the help of prominent patrons."

A former CIA official further claims that "there were others in the Qatari royal family" besides Abdullah bin Khalid Al Thani "who were sympathetic and provided safe havens for Al Qaeda."⁸¹ Indeed, in 2003 officials

77. "الأمير الوالد يشرّف زفاف عبدالماجد آل ثاني" Al Watan (Qatar), January 31, 2014; (http://www.al-watan.com/viewnews.aspx?n=0360F6BB-251C-4A4C-AF10-5623234BD97B&d=20140131) & Alwatan Qatar, "زفاق الشيخ عبد الماجد عبد الله بن خالد بن حمد ال ثاني"," Youtube Uploaded January 30, 2014; (https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=eRLe-dflc5s)

78. Stephen F, Hayes, "The U.S. Government's Secret Memo, Detailing Cooperation Between Saddam Hussein and Osama Bin Laden," *The Weekly Standard*, November 24, 2003. (www.weeklystandard.com/print/Content/Public/Articles/000/000/003/378fmxyz.asp)

79. Brian Ross & David Scott, "Qatari Royal Family Linked to Al Qaeda," *ABC News*, February 7, 2003. (abcnews.go.com/WNT/story?id=129838) 80. Patrick E. Tyler, "Intelligence Break Led U.S. to Tie Envoy Killing to Iraqi Qaeda Cell," *The New York Times*, February 6, 2003. (www.nytimes.com/2003/02/06/international/middleeast/06QAED.html)

81. Brian Ross & David Scott, "Qatari Royal Family Linked



from an unidentified U.S.-allied government indicated that Abdul Karim Al Thani, another member of the royal family, operated a Qatari safe house for Abu Musab Zarqawi on his travel between Afghanistan and Iraq, providing Qatari passports and \$1 million to support Zarqawi's group. Resultant are allowed as endorsing a 2005 suicide bombing in Doha, apparently by his onetime adherents, that killed a British teacher. Several weeks later, London's *Sunday Times* quoted a Qatari official saying the attack had convinced Doha to revive a 2003 agreement to pay off religious leaders close to al-Qaeda funds that the paper suggested may have helped finance al-Qaeda's operations in Iraq — so that the organization would keep Qatar out of its crosshairs. Resulting the state of the travelength of the paper suggested may have helped finance al-Qaeda's operations in Iraq — so that the organization would keep Qatar out of its crosshairs.

In the immediate aftermath of 9/11, one additional episode raised questions about Qatar's seriousness in confronting al-Qaeda. Six days after the attacks, Doha detained Ahmed Hikmat Shakir, who had previously come to the attention of American officials for being an associate of two of the hijackers.⁸⁵ Upon searching

to Al Qaeda," *ABC News*, February 7, 2003. (<u>abcnews.go.com/WNT/story?id=129838</u>)

his person and apartment, Qatari authorities found contact information for a range of top al-Qaeda operatives linked to the 1993 World Trade Center bombing, Operation Bojinka, the 1998 twin U.S. embassy bombings in Africa, and the 2000 U.S.S. Cole attack.⁸⁶ Although FBI officials were eager to interview Shakir, Qatar quickly released him, and he returned to his native Iraq via Jordan.⁸⁷ Before his arrest, Shakir had been working in Doha at the Ministry of Islamic Affairs and Endowments.⁸⁸

The Marri Brothers

In 2009, a cable signed by then-Secretary of State Hillary Clinton indicated that Saudi Arabia was a greater source of private terror finance than Doha, in part due to the sheer discrepancy in size between the two countries' populations. Still, it noted, al-Qaeda, the Taliban, and Lashkar-e-Taiba all "exploit Qatar as a fundraising locale." It also noted Qatari "terror finance related to Hamas" was an even more pressing problem than finance to South Asia. Since then, U.S. officials claim tiny Qatar may have eclipsed Saudi Arabia to become the biggest source of private donations to radical groups in Syria and Iraq. 100

86. Stephen F. Hayes, "Osama's Best Friend," The Weekly

^{82.} Patrick E. Tyler, "Intelligence Break Led U.S. to Tie Envoy Killing to Iraqi Qaeda Cell," *The New York Times*, February 6, 2003. (www.nytimes.com/2003/02/06/international/middleeast/06QAED.html)

^{83. &}quot;Jund al-Sham," *Terrorism Watch & Warning*, April 26, 2014; (www.terrorism.com/2014/04/26/jund-al-sham/) & "Jund al-Sham Claims Responsibility for Attack in Qatar," *SITE Monitoring Service Enterprise*, March 21, 2005; (ent. siteintelgroup.com/Jihadist-News/jund-al-sham-claims-responsibility-for-attack-in-qatar.html) & "Protest Rally over Qatar Bombing," *BBC News* (U.K.), March

^{21, 2005. (}news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/4368267.stm) 84. Uzi Mahnaimi, "Qatar Buys Off Al-Qaeda Attacks with Oil Millions," *The Sunday Times* (U.K.), May 1, 2005. (www.thesundaytimes.co.uk/sto/news/world_news/article90821.ece) 85. Daniel Klaidman, "Al Qaeda's Man in Iraq?" *Newsweek*, March 13, 2010; (www.newsweek.com/al-qaedas-man-iraq-146593) & Michael Isikoff, "Terror Watch: Case Decidedly Not Closed," *Newsweek*, March 13, 2010. (www.newsweek.com/terror-watch-case-decidedly-not-closed-133309)

Standard, November 3, 2003. (www.weeklystandard.com/print/Content/Public/Articles/000/000/003/296fmttq.asp)
87. Shakir was also arrested in Jordan, where he was interviewed by the CIA. The FBI never did so because Amman released him under pressure from Iraq. Daniel Klaidman, "Al Qaeda's Man in Iraq?" Newsweek, March 13, 2010; (www.newsweek.com/al-qaedas-man-iraq-146593) & Stephen F. Hayes, "The U.S. Government's Secret Memo, Detailing Cooperation Between Saddam Hussein and Osama Bin Laden," The Weekly Standard, November 24, 2003. (www.weeklystandard.com/print/Content/Public/Articles/000/000/003/378fmxyz.asp)

^{88.} Daniel Klaidman, "Al Qaeda's Man in Iraq?" *Newsweek*, March 13, 2010. (www.newsweek.com/al-qaedas-man-iraq-146593)

^{89. &}quot;Terrorist Finance: Action Request for Senior Level Engagement on Terrorism Finance," *Wikileaks*, December 30, 2009. (https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/09STATE131801_a.html)

^{90.} Robert Windrem, "Who's Funding ISIS? Wealthy Gulf



The last decade has been a difficult one for bilateral cooperation against terror finance. As Clinton noted in her 2009 memo, Qatar's counterterrorism cooperation was "the worst in the region." Another State Department cable that year indicated that the Qatari government "will continue to be an inconsistent partner on combating terrorist financing, unless continually prodded" and that Doha "has been reluctant to fight terrorist financing for reasons we do not fully understand." In case after case, the Qataris handled suspected terror financiers with half-hearted measures, providing minimal oversight.

**As Clinton noted in her 2009 memo, Qatar's counterterrorism cooperation was 'the worst in the region.' **

An illustrative case is the Marri brothers, Qatari citizens detained shortly after 9/11 (one at the Pakistani border and the other in the United States) for their alleged operational role in al-Qaeda, but who were subsequently considered for repatriation back to Qatar. For a time, Ali Saleh al-Marri was the only individual held as an enemy combatant on U.S. soil. Court documents claimed KSM chose him to be an al-Qaeda sleeper agent in America, and he reportedly went on to case a number of targets, including U.S. water reservoirs and the New York Stock Exchange. 94

'Angel Investors,' Officials Say," *NBC News*, September 21, 2014. (www.nbcnews.com/storyline/isis-terror/whos-funding-isis-wealthy-gulf-angel-investors-officials-say-n208006)

His younger brother Jarallah was held at Guantanamo and according to JTF-GTMO arrived at an al-Qaeda camp in Afghanistan just before 9/11, where KSM put him to work as a courier; he was suspected of sending \$10,000 in "al-Qaida operational funds" to his brother Ali. 95

When the United States requested Ali Marri's bank records from Qatar in 2008 to aid in the prosecution, the Qataris dug in their heels. They were reportedly angered by Washington's decision to repatriate another suspected terror financier to Sudan instead of to Qatar and therefore denied the request, at least initially. In 2009, Ali accepted a plea bargain in which he admitted to attending terrorist training camps from 1998 to 2001 and being directed by KSM "to enter the United States no later than Sept. 10, 2001" and await further instructions.

In July of 2008, Ali's brother Jarallah became the only Qatari citizen repatriated from Guantanamo Bay based on explicit, written assurances provided by Qatar that he would not be permitted to travel outside the country and that Washington would be notified if he

^{91. &}quot;Terrorist Finance: Action Request for Senior Level Engagement on Terrorism Finance," *Wikileaks*, 30 December, 2009. (https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/09STATE131801_a.html)

^{92. &}quot;Key Trends in Qatar over the Next 36 Months - An Update," *Wikileaks*, March 24, 2009. (https://www.wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/09DOHA205_a.html)

^{93.} John Schwartz, "Plea Deal Reached With Agent for Al Qaeda," *The New York Times*, April 30, 2009. (www.nytimes.com/2009/05/01/us/01marri.html? r=1&); "Can Qatar Keep Released Guantanamo Inmates From Plotting?" *Reuters*, June 2, 2014. (www.newsweek.com/can-qatar-keep-released-guantanamo-inmates-plotting-253205)

^{94.} Andreq Zajac, "U.S. Releases Documents About Alleged

Al-Qaida Sleeper Agent," *The Chicago Tribune*, April 8, 2006; (fredericksburg.com/News/FLS/2006/042006/04082 006/181838) & George W. Bush, "President Bush Delivers Commencement Address at United States Coast Guard Academy," *Address before the United States Coast Guard Academy*, May 23, 2007. (http://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2007/05/20070523-4.html)

^{95. &}quot;The Guantanamo Docket: Jaralla Saleh Mohammed Kahla al Marri," *The New York Times*, May 31, 2014. (projects.nytimes. com/guantanamo/detainees/334-jaralla-saleh-mohammed-kahla-al-marri/documents/11)

^{96. &}quot;The Guantanamo Docket: Sami al Hajj," *The New York Times*, May 31, 2014; (projects.nytimes.com/guantanamo/detainees/345-sami-al-hajj) & "Scenesetter for Admiral Olson's March 15-16 Visit to Qatar," *Wikileaks*, March 12, 2009; (https://www.wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/09DOHA180 a.html) & "Scenesetter for Visit of Deputy Attorney General Mark Filip to Qatar," *Wikileaks*, October 15, 2008. (https://www.wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/08DOHA718 a.html)

^{97.} John Schwartz, "Plea Deal Reached With Agent for Al Qaeda," *The New York Times*, April 30, 2009. (www.nytimes.com/2009/05/01/us/01marri.html? r=1&)



attempted to do so.⁹⁸ And yet in early 2009, Jarallah appeared in Britain, where he was arrested on his second visit there since leaving Guantanamo.⁹⁹ While in the U.K., he participated in a speaking tour with fellow Gitmo detainee Moazzam Begg. Britain added Begg to its terrorism blacklist this year and arrested him on accusations of funding and training terrorists in Syria, though he has since been released from jail, and the court case was dropped.¹⁰⁰

The U.S. Ambassador to Qatar concluded that Marri's travel was "almost certainly" the result of a conscious decision involving Qatar's attorney general. ¹⁰¹ The attorney general rejected any implication that he violated a U.S. commitment over Jarallah's travel, stating that "he was bound only by signed judicial assistance agreements and not diplomatic notes," but after a "full-court press" by the U.S. ambassador he demurred that Marri would be subject to a six-month renewable travel ban. ¹⁰² Soon afterwards, the U.S.

Gunatanamo Detainee Jarallah Al-Marri," *Wikileaks*, February 26, 2009; (https://wikileaks.org/cable/2009/02/09DOHA148. html & Massimo Calabresi, "The Last Time Qatar Promised To Watch A Gitmo Prisoner, He Walked," *TIME*, June 5, 2014. (time.com/2828640/qatar-bowe-bergdahl-taliban/) 99. "Can Qatar Keep Released Guantanamo Inmates From Plotting?" *Reuters*, June 2, 2014. (www.newsweek.com/can-qatar-keep-released-guantanamo-inmates-plotting-253205) 100. Her Majesty's Treasury, "General Notice of Revocation of Final Designation," October 14, 2014; (http://hb.betterregulation.com/external/Terrorism%20and%20Terrorist%20Finance%20%28Revocation%29.pdf) & Katrin Bennhold, "Seeing a Threat at Home in a Fight Abroad," *The New York Times*, March 11, 2014; (www.nytimes.com/2014/03/12/world/europe/seeing-a-threat-at-home-in-a-fight-abroad.html? r=0) & Laura Smith-Spark, "Syria

98. "Responding to the GOQ on Travel of Qatari Former

101. "Responding to GOQ on Travel of Qatari Former Guantanamo Detainee Jarallah Al-Marri," *Wikileaks*, February 26, 2009. (https://wikileaks.org/cable/2009/02/09DOHA148.html) 102. "Qatar Beginning to Cooperate more Actively With USG on Counterterrorism Issues; Ready to Sign MOU on Judicial Assistance" *Wikileaks*, March 19, 2009. (https://wikileaks.org/cable/2009/03/09DOHA198.html)

Terror Charges Against Moazzam Begg Dropped," CNN, October

6, 2014. (www.cnn.com/2014/10/01/world/europe/uk-begg-syria-

charges/)

ambassador to Doha lamented that "the U.S.-Qatar CT [counterterrorism] relationship is not working now and has not worked well for several years." Qatar's attorney general remains in his position to this day.



Ali Saleh al-Marri

Although Qatari officials pledged after Jarallah's travel to London that he would be kept "under control," there is little to suggest today that Qatar is keeping him on a tight leash. What appears to be Marri's Twitter account repeatedly publicized a Qatari fundraising campaign called *Madid Ahl al-Sham* that was reportedly endorsed by the Nusra Front as a fundraising channel for al-Qaeda. The Twitter account also recently reposted a message proclaiming "God bless Sheikh Osama bin Laden." 106

^{103. &}quot;Qatari AG and Ambassador Discuss Possible New CT Cooperation Mechanism," *Wikileaks*, March 5, 2009. (https://wikileaks.org/cable/2009/03/09DOHA167.html)

^{104. &}quot;Qatar Beginning to Cooperate more Actively With USG on Counterterrorism Issues; Ready to Sign MOU on Judicial Assistance" *Wikileaks*, March 19, 2009. (https://wikileaks.org/cable/2009/03/09DOHA198.html)

^{105.} Joby Warrick, "Syrian Conflict Said to Fuel Sectarian Tensions in Persian Gulf," The Washington Post, December 18, 2013; (http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/syrian-conflict-said-to-fuel-sectarian-tensions-in-persian-gulf/2013/12/18/e160ad82-6831-11e3-8b5b-a77187b716a3_story.html)

[&]amp; "مدد" from:@jarallahalmarri," *Topsy Website*, accessed November 5, 2014. (http://topsy.com/s?q=%D9%85%D8%AF%D8%AF%20 from%3A%40jarallahalmarri)

^{106. &}quot;Screen shot 2014-10-26 at 12.41.23 PM," Retweet by @ jarallahalmarri, September 27, 2014. (http://defenddemocracy.org/content/uploads/documents/dw_photo.pdf)



Khalifa Subaiy

The case of Qatari national Khalifa Mohammed Turki Subaiy was an even greater strain on U.S.-Qatari relations. A onetime employee of Qatar's Central Bank, Subaiy was identified in 2007 as one of Qatar's "senior state employees."107 Yet in January of 2008, Subaiy was convicted in absentia by Bahrain on charges of financing terrorism, membership in a terrorist organization, undergoing terrorist training, and facilitating for others to do the same. 108

Several months later, Washington sanctioned him on terror finance charges, with the Treasury Department alleging that Subaiy provided financial support to KSM and al-Qaeda's senior leadership in Pakistan, served as a diplomatic and communications conduit for the group in the Middle East, and helped move new al-Qaeda recruits to South Asia. 109 Bahrain convicted Subaiy in January, Qatar detained him in March, and Washington designated him in July. But by September, Qatar released him from jail without further charges. 110

Even before Subaiy's release, the U.S. chargé d'affaires in Doha reported in 2008 that the case was "a major bilateral irritant for over a year" and that the heads of the CIA, FBI, and Justice had all registered concern with Doha over the case.111

107. "Scenesetter for Treasury Henry Paulson's June 1 Visit to Qatar," Wikileaks, May 28, 2008; (https://cablegatesearch.wikileaks. org/cable.php?id=08DOHA407&q=khalifa%20subaie) & Qatar Shares Website, "أسماء المواطنين المنتفعين بمشروع إسكان كبار الموظفين" June 3, 2007, (http://goo.gl/mUEzdM)

After Subaiy's release from prison the United States quickly initiated his blacklisting at the United Nations, and neither Qatar nor Bahrain objected to the charges, which were comparable to the statements in the U.S. designation. 112 On October 10, 2008, the U.N. Security Council added his name to its al-Qaeda blacklist, which obligated member states to freeze his financial assets. 113 But according to a U.S. cable in March 2009, Qatar's attorney general argued that "to keep al-Subaie [sic] from continuing his terrorist activities, he needs to be brought back into society," suggesting that "one way of doing that was to let him have a bank account so he could take care of his family."114 Several weeks later, he assured the U.S. that Subaiy was "under control," subject to surveillance and with all of his bank accounts frozen except for one that would be "monitored/ controlled by the Central Bank" (his old employer). 115

Subaiy was apparently not under control for very long. In September 2014, the U.S. sanctioned two Jordanians with Qatari ID cards that it said worked with Subaiy in 2012 to transfer hundreds of thousands of dollars to al-Qaeda and its senior leaders in Pakistan. 116 According to Qatar's Interior Ministry, Subaiy still has a valid driver's license, ID card, and passport. 117 This October, the U.S.

^{108.} U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Designates Gulf-Based al Qaida Financiers," June 5, 2008. (www. treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/hp1011.aspx) 109. U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Designates Gulf-Based al Qaida Financiers," June 5, 2008. (www. treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/hp1011.aspx) 110. U.S. Department of State, Bureau of International Narcotics and Law Enforcement Affairs, "2009 INCSR: Country Reports - Moldova through Singapore," February 27, 2009. (www.state. gov/j/inl/rls/nrcrpt/2009/vol2/116545.htm)

^{111. &}quot;Scenesetter for Treasury Secretary Henry Paulson's June 1 Visit to Qatar," Wikileaks, May 28, 2008. (https://cablegatesearch. wikileaks.org/cable.php?id=08DOHA407&q=khalifa%20subaie)

^{112. &}quot;Instructions to USUN to Submit 3 (2 Bahrainis, 1 Qatari) Individuals for Listing Under UNSCR 1267," Wikileaks, May 28, 2008. (https://cablegatesearch.wikileaks.org/cable. php?id=08STATE57002&q=subaiy)

^{113. &}quot;QI.A.253.08. Khalifa Muhammad Turki al-Subaiy," United Nations Security Council Website, accessed November 4, 2014. (www.un.org/sc/committees/1267/NSQI25308E.shtml) 114. "Qatar Beginning to Cooperate More Actively With USG on Counterterrorism Issues; Ready to Sign MOU on Judicial Assistance," Wikileaks, March 19, 2009. (https://cablegatesearch. wikileaks.org/cable.php?id=09DOHA198&q=subaiy) 115. "Qatar Beginning to Cooperate More Actively With USG on Counterterrorism Issues; Ready to Sign MOU on Judicial Assistance," Wikileaks, March 19, 2009. (https://cablegatesearch. wikileaks.org/cable.php?id=09DOHA198&q=subaiy)

^{116.} U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Designates Twelve Foreign Terrorist Fighter Facilitators," September 24, 2014. (www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl2651.aspx)



Treasury Department's Under Secretary for Terrorism and Financial Intelligence David Cohen revealed that Subaiy was still among the "residents in Qatar" who "have not been acted against under Qatari law." ¹¹⁸

Kuwari and Khawar

Amidst the outbreak of the Arab Spring in 2011, the U.S. Treasury Department made a dramatic terror finance bust of what it called "the core pipeline through which al-Qa'ida moves money, facilitators and operatives from across the Middle East to South Asia." Former Deputy National Security Adviser for Combating Terrorism Juan Zarate writes that it was "the most significant al-Qaeda terrorist financing network that had been revealed in the past five years."119 This network reportedly included several high-level financiers channeling funds out of Qatar and Kuwait to al-Qaeda officials in Iran, who in turn passed it on to al-Qaeda senior leadership in Afghanistan, Pakistan, and Iraq. 120 The one-time head of this al-Qaeda Iran cell, Muhsin al-Fadhli, went on to lead the Khorasan Group in Syria, which U.S. officials accuse of plotting masscasualty terrorist attacks against Western targets. 121

the Qatari identification number listed as part of his 2008 U.S. designation (26563400140) into the Interior Ministry's online "information and queries" website and then clicking "official documents": "Information & Queries," *State of Qatar Ministry of the Interior Website*, accessed November 4, 2014; (www.moi.gov. qa/site/eServices/services/indexE.html) & U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Designates Gulf-Based al Qaida Financiers," June 5, 2008. (www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/hp1011.aspx)

118. David S. Cohen, "Attacking ISIL's Financial Foundation," *Remarks at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, October 23, 2014. (Transcript provided by CQ Transcripts, LLC, accessed via Nexis)

119. Juan Zarate, Treasury's War: The Unleashing of a New Era of Financial Warfare (Public Affairs, 2013), page 82.

120. U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Targets Key Al-Qa'ida Funding and Support Network Using Iran as a Critical Transit Point," July 28, 2011. (www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg1261.aspx)

121. Terrence McCoy, "Targeted by U.S. Airstrikes: The

Two Qatari nationals on this list allegedly channeled these funds to Iran: Salem Hassan Kuwari and Abdullah Ghanim Khawar. According to the Treasury Department's press release, Kuwari "provided hundreds of thousands of dollars in financial support to al-Qa'ida and has provided funding for al-Qa'ida operations, as well as to secure the release of al-Qa'ida detainees in Iran and elsewhere." The document also indicated that Khawar "worked with Kuwari to deliver money, messages and other material support to al-Qa'ida elements in Iran. Like Kuwari, Khawar is based in Qatar and has helped facilitate travel for extremists interested in traveling to Afghanistan for jihad." 122

Thanks in large part to the work of Nuaymi's rights group Alkarama, we know a great deal more about Kuwari and Khawar. Alkarama reports reveal that Qatari intelligence detained Kuwari and Khawar in June 2009 until March 2010, and during this period Alkarama raised their case with the U.N. Working Group on Arbitrary Detention. Alkarama claims that they were hung up, beaten, and subjected to sleep deprivation by Qatari intelligence, all without having been subject to legal proceedings.

Secretive al-Qaeda Cell Was Plotting an 'Imminent Attack'," The Washington Post, September 23, 2014. (http://www. washingtonpost.com/news/morning-mix/wp/2014/09/22/theelusive-figure-u-s-officials-fear-as-much-as-the-islamic-state/) 122. U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Treasury Targets Key Al-Qa'ida Funding and Support Network Using Iran as a Critical Transit Point," July 28, 2011. (www.treasury.gov/ press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg1261.aspx) 123. Alkarama, Press Release, "Qatar: Abdullah Khowar and Salem Al-Kuwari Arbitrarily Detained Since Six Months," December 22, 2009; (http://en.alkarama.org/gatar/387-gatarabdullah-khowar-and-salem-al-kuwari-arbitrarily-detainedsince-six-months) & Alkarama, Press Release, "Qatar: FREED - Adbullah Al-Khowar and Salim Al-Kowari Released After Nine Months in Custody," March 19, 2010. (http://en.alkarama.org/ gatar/458-gatar-freed-abdullah-al-khowar-and-salim-al-kowarireleased-after-nine-months-in-custody) 124. Alkarama, Press Release, "Oatar: FREED – Adbullah Al-Khowar and Salim Al-Kowari Released After Nine Months in Custody," March 19, 2010. (http://en.alkarama.org/gatar/458-



Interestingly, Alkarama stated that Kuwari "works in civil protection." The organization later described him in 2011 as a "civil servant... normally employed at Civil Defense." Given that Civil Defense is the name of a department within Qatar's Ministry of the Interior focused on fire safety and disaster first response, it would seem that he returned to his old job after being treated like a security risk in 2009, having been detained without charge and allegedly tortured. This would also suggest that Kuwari worked for the Interior Ministry at the same time it was still directed by KSM's alleged onetime backer inside the royal family, Abdullah bin Khalid Al Thani. 128

When Qatar detained Kuwari and Khawar a second time in early 2011, Alkarama raised their case with authorities in Doha and advocated for Kuwari with the same U.N. working group.¹²⁹ By the time Alkarama

<u>qatar-freed-abdullah-al-khowar-and-salim-al-kowari-released-after-nine-months-in-custody</u>)

125. Alkarama, Press Release, "Qatar: Abdullah Khowar and Salem Al-Kuwari Arbitrarily Detained Since Six Months," December 22, 2009. (http://en.alkarama.org/qatar/387-qatar-abdullah-khowar-and-salem-al-kuwari-arbitrarily-detained-since-six-months) 126. Alkarama, Press Release, "Qatar: Civil Servant Held without Charge," May 18, 2011. (http://en.alkarama.org/qatar/733-qatar-civil-servant-held-without-charge) 127. State of Qatar Ministry of Interior Website, April 11, 2014; (http://www.moi.gov.qa/site/english/departments/CivilDefence/) & Alkarama, Press Release, "Qatar: FREED – Adbullah Al-Khowar and Salim Al-Kowari Released After Nine Months in Custody," March 19, 2010. (http://en.alkarama.org/qatar/458-qatar-freed-abdullah-al-khowar-and-salim-al-kowari-released-after-nine-months-in-custody)

128. "Chiefs of State and Cabinet Members of Foreign Governments: A Directory," *CIA Website*, June 2010, page 81; (https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/world-leaders-1/pdfs/2010/June2010ChiefsDirectory.pdf) & "The Guantanamo Docket: Khalid Shaikh Mohammed," *The New York Times*, May 31, 2014. (projects.nytimes.com/guantanamo/detainees/10024-khalid-shaikh-mohammed/documents/11)

129. Al Karama, Press Release, "Qatar: Civil Servant Held without Charge," May 18, 2011; (http://en.alkarama.org/qatar/733-qatar-civil-servant-held-without-charge) & Alkarama, Press Release, "Qatar: Arrest of Sultan Khulaifi and Three Other Qatari

approached the UN in 2011, Khawar had already been re-released. However, Saudi authorities soon arrested him as he was trying to leave Qatar, at which point Alkarama again advocated for Khawar with the U.N.¹³⁰ About one week later, the United Nations raised concerns that Saudi Arabia was targeting Khawar for "express[ing] his political views" and issued a joint urgent appeal that was co-signed by the U.N. Special Rapporteurs for Arbitrary Detention, Freedom of Expression, and Torture.¹³¹

Although Kuwari was blacklisted by the United States in July of 2011, the United Nations reported that he was let free by Qatari authorities that October. Again, the U.N. Working Group on Arbitrary Detention reported that Kuwari's release transpired without formal charges or legal proceedings. The United Nations further urged Qatar's government to give Kuwari, allegedly one of al-Qaeda's top financial operatives, financial reparations. According to Qatar's Ministry of the

Nationals," March 3, 2011. (http://en.alkarama.org/qatar/675-qatar-arrest-of-sultan-khulaifi-and-three-other-qatari-nationals) 130. "المملكة العربية السعودية: السيد عبد الله خوار، المواطن القطرين التعذيب المملكة العربية السعودية: السيد عبد الله خوار، المواطن القطرين (http://ar.alkarama.org/component/content/article/146-saudia/ak-com-sau/4149-2011-05-30-07-39-15)

131. United Nations General Assembly, Human Rights Council, "Communications Report of Special Procedures," September 5, 2011. (www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/SP/A. HRC.18.51.pdf)

132. United National General Assembly, Human Rights Council, "Opinions Adopted By the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its Sixty-Second Session, 16-25 November 2011," June 12, 2012, page 3. (http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G12/145/83/PDF/G1214583.pdf?OpenElement)

133. United National General Assembly, Human Rights Council, "Opinions Adopted By the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its Sixty-Second Session, 16-25 November 2011," June 12, 2012, page 3. (http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G12/145/83/PDF/G1214583.pdf?OpenElement)

134. United National General Assembly, Human Rights Council, "Opinions Adopted By the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its Sixty-Second Session, 16-25 November 2011," June 12, 2012, page 3. (http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G12/145/83/PDF/G1214583.pdf?OpenElement)



Interior, Khawar still has an active Qatari passport and ID card. 135

Qatar's Negligence

Some might argue that Doha's weak measures against terror finance are the result of domestic pressures. This argument simply cannot be defended. As an absolute monarchy, Qatar does not have to bother with the checks and balances of democracy. It has the weakest domestic opposition of any state in the Persian Gulf. When Qatar has encountered meaningful opposition to cracking down on terror finance, frequently that opposition has come from within ruling circles, not from societal forces. If anything, it is the government that appears to be opposed to such action. In Subaiy's case, the U.S. chargé d'affaires in Doha wrote that Qatar's prime minister (Washington's main interlocutor) weighed in on the case "to the consternation, we believe, of Qatar's security agencies."136 The same U.S. diplomat noted that when Qatar's attorney general jailed Subaiy for a mere six months, he did so "at the risk of political fallout from other Ministers within the GOQ [Government of Qatar]."137

135. Information accessed by entering in the identifying number listed as part of his 2011 U.S. designation (28163402296, which Treasury describes as his passport number but based on its length appears to be his Qatari ID card number) into the Interior Ministry's online "information and queries" website and then clicking "official documents": "Information & Queries," *State of Qatar Ministry of the Interior*, accessed October 12, 2014; (http://www.moi.gov.qa/site/eServices/services/indexE.html) & U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Release, "Teasury Targets Key Al-Qa'ida Funding and Support Network Using Iran as a Critical Transit Point," July 28, 2011. (http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg1261.aspx)

136. "Scenesetter for Treasury Secretary Henry Paulson's June 1 Visit to Qatar," *Wikileaks*, May 28, 2008. (https://cablegatesearch.wikileaks.org/cable.php?id=08DOHA407&q=khalifa%20subaie) 137. "Qatar's Attorney General Reports on Contacts with Iran on Levinson," *Wikileaks*, April 30, 2009. (https://wikileaks.org/cable/2009/04/09DOHA290.html)

Nor can Qatar's negligence be justified on the basis of limited organizational capacity. For one, Qatar has nearly limitless wealth. Should it seek to stand up a system to track terror financiers, it has significant resources to do so. Moreover, neither staffing problems nor weak institutions can explain why Qatar has consistently failed to indict, arrest, convict, and hold behind bars individuals who have been sanctioned by the international community on charges of terror finance. Qatar has withheld data on cases of interest and it has provided designated individuals government-backed platforms. Indeed, Qatar is simply on a different planet when it comes to defining who is or is not a terrorist. ¹³⁸

Wheither staffing problems nor weak institutions can explain why Qatar has consistently failed to indict, arrest, convict, and hold behind bars individuals who have been sanctioned by the international community on charges of terror finance.

Given that Qatar has been perfectly happy to arrest international human rights researchers and even sentenced a Qatari citizen to life in jail for reading a poem that supported the Arab Spring (his sentence was later commuted to 15 years), it is not unreasonable to expect Doha to charge and lock up terror financiers when presented with credible evidence. Of course,

^{138.} Mick Krever, "Qatar's Emir: We Don't Fund Terrorists," *CNN*, September 25, 2014 (http://www.cnn.com/2014/09/25/world/meast/qatar-emir/)

^{139. &}quot;Qatar Court Upholds Poet Mohammed al-Ajami's Sentence," *BBC* (U.K.), October 21, 2013; (http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-24612650) & Louise Osborne & Owen Gibson, "Qatar Detained Two Germans Who Filmed World Cup Labour Conditions," *The Guardian* (U.K.), October 14, 2013; (http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/oct/14/qatar-detained-two-germans-world-cup) & Corey Charlton & James Rush, "British Human Rights Investigators Who Were Arrested While Looking Into Construction Workers' Conditions At World Cup Stadia in Qatar Are Released," *The Daily Mail*



locking up terrorist financiers is not the only element of tackling illicit finance. But it is difficult to fathom that outside actors actually know more about illicit finance in Qatar than the Qataris themselves; if they did, that would be a worrisome indicator of Qatar's priorities for intelligence gathering and law enforcement in a principality with less territory and a much smaller population than the state of Connecticut.

It is difficult to fathom that outside actors actually know more about illicit finance in Qatar than the Qataris themselves.

Similarly, the fact that the Qataris do not implement the regulations they passed (under Western pressure) to combat terror finance also suggests that Doha does yet not care to wage this fight. Qatar authorized the creation of a Financial Intelligence Unit in 2004 and an anti-terrorism committee in 2010 designed to freeze terrorist assets. Yet as of late last year, reports indicated only one suspicious transaction in the entire country was referred to prosecutors by Qatar's FIU and not a single individual was designated by its anti-terrorism committee. Recently, a former deputy assistant secretary from the U.S. Treasury even alleged that in 2009 a Qatari official outright lied to him and to the IMF about Doha's implementation of laws against illicit finance. 141

Qatar-based terror finance challenges have metastasized into a pressing, world-class crisis. Individuals taking

advantage of Qatar's "permissive jurisdiction" for terror finance have provided funding in recent years to the leaders of IS, the Khorasan Group, the Nusra Front (under which Khorasan operates), al-Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula, al-Shabaab, the Taliban, Lashkare-Taiba, and core al-Qaeda in Pakistan, to name just a few. This is a serious problem for U.S. interests that is unlikely to go away without an equally serious change in U.S. policy.

⁽U.K.), September 10, 2014. (http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2750383/British-human-rights-investigators-arrested-looking-construction-workers-conditions-World-Cup-stadia-Qatar-released.html)

^{140.} Matthew Levitt, "Qatar's Not-So-Charitable Record on Terror Finance," *The Hill*, September 24, 2014. (http://thehill.com/blogs/pundits-blog/international/218706-qatars-not-so-charitable-record-on-terror-finance)

^{141.} Matthew Levitt, "Qatar's Not-So-Charitable Record on Terror Finance," *The Hill*, September 24, 2014. (http://thehill.com/blogs/pundits-blog/international/218706-qatars-not-so-charitable-record-on-terror-finance)



Acknowledgements

The author would like to thank the following individuals for constructive suggestions on this report, though of course any errors of fact or judgment are exclusively his own: Oren Adaki, Noga Ardon, Matthew Berger, Erin Blumenthal, Lori Plotkin Boghardt, Ahana Das, Toby Dershowitz, Mark Dubowitz, Laura Grossman, Daniel Hammerman, Oren Kessler, Clifford May, Chip Poncy, Grant Rumley, Jonathan Schanzer, Nathan Siegel, Rachel Singer, Behnam Ben Taleblu, Merve Tahiroglu, and Juan Zarate. No information in this report was received by the author or FDD from foreign governments or lobbyists.

Photo credits

Cover: (L) SAID KHATIB/AFP/Getty Images Page 15: Ali Saleh al-Marri, REUTERS/Handout



About The Author

David Andrew Weinberg is a Senior Fellow at the Foundation for Defense of Democracies, where he covers the six Gulf monarchies (Saudi Arabia, Qatar, the United Arab Emirates, Kuwait, Bahrain, and Oman). His research in this area focuses particularly on energy, terrorist finance, regional security, and human rights. A large part of his research also pertains to the Gulf states' foreign policies toward such flashpoints as Syria and Iraq. Dr. Weinberg is an expert at FDD's Center on Sanctions and Illicit Finance.

Dr. Weinberg previously served as a Democratic Professional Staff Member at the House Committee on Foreign Affairs, where he advised the chairman on Middle Eastern politics and U.S. policy toward the region. He also provided research support to staff at the U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom and the State Department's Policy Planning Staff during the George W. Bush administration.

Dr. Weinberg holds a Ph.D. in Political Science from the Massachusetts Institute of Technology and was affiliated for five years with the Institute's Security Studies Program. His doctoral dissertation was recognized for excellence in U.S. diplomatic history and is the subject of a forthcoming book entitled Meddling for Peace. The book provides a behind-the-scenes history of how American presidents and secretaries of state have repeatedly intervened in internal Israeli and Palestinian leadership contests such as elections.

Before coming to the Foundation, Dr. Weinberg was a Visiting Fellow at UCLA's Center for Middle East Development. He speaks advanced Arabic and also has language skills in Hebrew and Turkish.





About the Foundation for Defense of Democracies

The Foundation for Defense of Democracies is a non-profit, non-partisan policy institute dedicated exclusively to promoting pluralism, defending democratic values, and fighting the ideologies that drive terrorism. Founded shortly after the attacks of 9/11, FDD combines policy research, democracy and counterterrorism education, strategic communications, and investigative journalism in support of its mission.

FDD focuses its efforts where opinions are formed and decisions are made, providing cutting-edge research, investigative journalism and public education - transforming ideas into action and policy.

FDD holds events throughout the year, including the Leading Thinkers series, briefings on Capitol Hill, expert roundtables for public officials, diplomats and military officers, book releases, and panel discussions and debates within the policy community.

About FDD's Center on Sanctions and Illicit Finance (CSIF)

The Foundation for Defense of Democracies' (FDD) Center on Sanctions and Illicit Finance (CSIF) expands upon FDD's success as a leading think tank on the use of financial and economic measures in national security. The Center's purpose is to provide policy and subject matter expertise in areas of illicit finance, financial power, and economic pressure to the global policy community.

CSIF seeks to illuminate the critical intersection between the full range of illicit finance and national security, including money laundering, terrorist financing, sanctions evasion, proliferation financing, cyber crime and economic espionage, and corruption and kleptocracy. This includes understanding how America can best use and preserve its financial and economic power to promote its interests and the integrity of the financial system. The Center also examines how America's adversaries may be leveraging economic tools and power.

CSIF focuses on global illicit finance, including the financing of terrorism, weapons and nuclear proliferation, corruption, and environmental crime. It has a particular emphasis on Iran, Saudi Arabia, Kuwait, Qatar, Turkey, Russia, and other autocratic states as well as drug cartels and terrorist groups including Hamas, Hezbollah, al-Qaeda, and the Islamic State.



For more information, please visit www.defenddemocracy.org.



P.O. Box 33249 Washington, DC 20033-3249 (202) 207-0190 www.defenddemocracy.org